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Early Treatment for Severely  
Crowded Lower Incisors 
A Townie updates an old thread to show curious docs how their  
initial discussion of the case turned out nearly five years later

Severely misaligned lower incisors. Ext. lower C’s makes a lot of sense to me. Would like to place 
some anteriorly directed pressure on the L2s to tease them forward. A lower removable Schwarz 
appliance with bilateral screws would seem to work, but it is often a struggle with retention and 
a good fit, and then there is the issue of cooperation and losing them.

Does anyone have a design variation of a fixed lower holding arch that has auxiliary springs? 
To place pressure on the lingual surfaces of the L2s in this case. In other cases, maybe on all four 
lower incisors? I am also interested in who thinks this can be treated nonextraction in the future 
versus those who think it will be an extraction case. n

I feel like I’m flying blind treatment planning without a ceph, but this is what I would do 
based on the records I see:

Extract L C’s now and allow for some drift-o-dontics for about 8–10 months or so, then 
likely follow-up with U/L 2x4 + turbos and coil springs to align and procline upper/lower incisors 
and make space for 3s. Make retainers and plan for Phase II—doesn’t appear that it should be a 
problem to treatment as nonextraction at this point, as everything appears so lingually collapsed. 
I do think you will need to do something on the upper arch so you can open the bite and don’t 
run out of overjet when you align and make space on the lower arch.

I think a removable Schwartz with finger springs or Bi-Helix or W-Arch could also be somewhat 
effective, but I prefer brackets and wires to position the teeth and roots where I want them and 
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make plenty of space for the 3s. Otherwise it may be difficult to sufficiently open that space and 
I usually end up using braces for this eventually anyway. You need to get those lower anterior 
roots moved anterior and still control torque. This will make the second phase much easier. n

How old is this little guy? In my practice, we very rarely initiate a Phase I treatment because 
of crowding alone. And when we do, it’s usually because there is some underlying psychosocial 
concern. I imagine there are many different opinions on this!

As far as deciding extraction or nonextraction at this point, it would be hard to me to predict 
(probably due to lack of experience). Taking into account the remaining growth and maintenance 
of the E-space, you might be OK. Gianelly found that 77 percent of cases may be treated 
nonextraction if the leeway space is maintained, and as much as 85 percent with the inclusion of 
a lip bumper for distal expansion. n

Instant gratification approach: Lower 2x6 braces, open coil both lower 2s, engage lower 2s 
once you attain adequate space, LLA to retain. Again, since we don’t have the ceph, this is based 
on assumptions of current lower incisor proclinations. If the parents don’t want to wait to see 
results, this is one approach. n

(Replying to a post by jkhlenos.) I agree with extraction of Cs and waiting. However, without 
a lower holding arch, lip bumper or something to move the incisors labially, we can expect loss 
of arch length, which would more likely lead to extraction of bicuspids in the future, which is 
how I’m leaning anyway. 

I question the comment “Could have been prevented by proper timing of the removal of the 
lower deciduous laterals about a year later.” We do not know when the lower Cs were lost but 
the L2s roots are so far lingual and there is insufficient space for the L2s to move labially to any 
significant degree without extraction of lower Cs.

The patient is 8.6 years old. We typically take photos and ceph at the first visit. Certainly 
will take a ceph before any decisions will be made. But he looks like he has a good facial balance. 
I would not expect the ceph to show anything that is out of normal range. I could be wrong.

I do not see these dental arches as constricted at all, so post expansion is questionable. Perhaps 
the incisors are a bit upright and arch length could be gained by incisor proclination. But this 
will require a boatload of lower incisor proclination to solve this crowding. How much is too 
much? Will drift-odontics after extraction of lower Cs bring the roots of L2s labially? I would 
not expect that. Would be nice. n

For the Phase I advocates, why are people advocating posterior exansion? If you look at 
the buccal segments, they are already in good buccal–lingual overjet. The anterior crowding is 
probably due to retained primary lower lateral incisors. You solve the problem by proclining the 
lower 2–2 teeth, thus improving the anterior overjet and deep overbite at the same time. Of course, 
you would verify with the ceph to make sure that you do not overprocline the lower incisors. n

You can’t expand the mandible, so why just push teeth around at this point? Let nature run 
its course—give him a few years to get all his teeth in, then treatment plan and do what’s gotta 
be done. For Phase I people, what do you gain that couldn’t be gotten later?
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In my opinion, I’ve regretted many Phase I’s, but can’t remember ever regretting waiting. In 
my office, these are the situations with Phase I that should be done:
1. Class III.
2. Anterior crossbite causing traumatic occlusion.
3. Posterior crossbite with lateral slide, only to prevent asymmetric growth.
4. 1 foot of OJ or severely rotated incisors where the kid is being teased, the mom is told that it 

should wait and that we are jumping the gun. n

OK, my bad for no follow-up. Thanks for remembering the post and reminding me to provide 
an update. During the 58 previous posts, there was lively interaction and definite different 
treatment approaches and philosophies discussed.

I am amazed that you recalled this post! I will admit that I succumbed to the pressure of my 
“just couldn’t stand looking at the jumbled up lower anterior mess pretreatment.” The parent 
really wanted to do something after the dentist referred the patient. So, I ordered extraction of 
lower Cs. I did expect some spontaneous improvement. As can be seen by the comparison of 
lower occlusal photos (with lower CDEs present vs with L3,4,5s present), can’t say much of that 
happened. One might question the cost/effort/benefit of extracting lower C’s? I do not think any 
harm was done by doing it. Now the upper arch has been aligned and it’s time to make a decision 
on lower arch treatment. Note perio issue for LL1.

Originally posted this case in 2013.  Patient was not quite 8 years old. My original questions 
for the Town were: 
1. Effort benefit ration of early extraction of LC’s in this severely crowded lower arch. 
2. Thoughts on this case being treated extraction 

versus nonextraction.
Had 58 replies (turned into a saga but was fun reading) 

and a lot of energetic commentary about how to approach 
treating the case with options all over the spectrum.

In October 2017, after being chastised for not providing 
any follow-up on the patient’s progress, I posted progress 
records. Had obtained initial alignment of upper arch 
and it was time to make a decision on what to do with the 
lower arch. Someone asked the question, “How would it 
look with a lower incisor extracted?”

Well this is how it would look. 
I am reasonably happy with the outcome. Must admit 

that the U+L incisors are a bit more proclined than I would 
have expected (interincisal angle 116) but considering the 
ethnicity, I can live with that. This incisal proclination 
could have been improved with some IPR, but at his last 
appointment he had four brackets off, he looked pretty 
good, I said “done.” He has anterior coupling, nicely aligned 
teeth. A little ding for not completely uprighting LR7 a bit 
better. Had an uprighting spring on it. Notes in chart said 
it looked good and removed spring. Relapse? Or thought 
clinically it looked better than it did? In the first round of 
posts in 2013, Charlie thought that extracting uppper and 
lower 5s would likely be his choice of treatment approaches. 
In the second round of posts in 2017, Fen said the same. 
I can definitely understand that recommendation. Likely 
would have had less incisal proclination and maybe better 
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canine guidance. David broached the option of extracting lower 4s and Forsus to encourage 
mandibular growth treating to a Class I canine and Class III molar. I can understand that also; 
however, I did not have the intestinal fortitude for that.

But I had to pick a horse and ride it. I am not unhappy with the decision to extract LL1. 
Especially considering that his oral hygiene grades were Bs+Cs, there were three periods during 
treatment of not coming in for appointments for three months, and there were seven episodes of 
broken brackets. (Our bonding technique must suck!) This was easier treatment for the patient 
and the orthodontist; 23 months of active treatment.

Now that all is said and done, I am interested in thoughts on the case. n

Read the rest of the conversation online
Search: “Severely Crowded Lower”
This is just a small selection of the entire board. To see this entire conversation 
and see how the final result turned out, go to orthotown.com and search Message 
Boards for “Severely Crowded Lower.” This thread will be one of the top results.
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